

The Glebe Society

BULLETIN

P.O. Box 100, Glebe 2037

no 9 1978

WHAT CAN YOU DO TO HELP??

VERY IMPORTANT :

Everything seems to be on the boil at the moment, which is why this Bulletin is bigger than usual. There is a set of very important questions for Glebe, which need action by members - mainly by writing to the relevant authorities or by attending meetings:

- 1. The Blackwattle Bay park is under immediate threat. The bulldozers may move at the end of this month meaning the park would disappear for ever under 80 home units. See the article for who to write to.
- 2. The proposed development at the Bidura site is unacceptable for several reasons. See the article supplied by Hilary Hewitt of the Glebe Action Group. As well as the actions suggested here, members can help by buying the car sticker 'Preserve Glebe's Character Redesign Bidura' for 50¢ from GAG, 23 Avon Street, 692-0716.
- 5. As mentioned in the last Bulletin, there is a very important meeting for the planning for the new Glebe High School. See the details in the article.
- 4. Sydney Shout has given us permission to reprint their article on the possibility of coming under the City of Sydney Council. There is an address to write to.
- 5. Pollution problems are endemic in Glebe. You can do something if you want. See Eric Gidney's suggestions.
- 6. There is ferment in the Glebe Estate about the leases and the evictions. And rightly so Elsie appears to have been threatened with eviction for expressing its opinion. Members of the Committee have been in contact with Elsie to find out details and to see whether there is a role for the Glebe Society on these issues. We hope to have an article on the leases and other estate issues for the next Bulletin.

In a lighter mood:

- 7. Don't forget the excellent Glebe Society Xmas cards a picture (black and white) of 'Avona' (c 1876) on the front, blank inside for use all year and for all occasions. 15¢ each with envelope ring David Reeve (660-2207), Jeanette Knox (660-7781) or John Hoddinott (692-0071) for orders.
- 8. Cricketers needed for the annual match against Balmain (Saturday 16 December see For Your Diary). Enthusiasm rated above skill ring Eric Sandblom, 660-6593.

Blackwattle Bay park

ACT NOW !! :

The Guy Fawkes celebration at Blackwattle Bay Park on Sunday 5 November was a great success despite the downpour. Up to 700 people came along for the performances and barbecue - and some stayed right up till 9pm as the rain got harder and harder. It was quite an extraordinary sight towards the end as the last 50 to 60 people ran around under umbrellas, cheering the rockets, watching the bonfire, buttering rolls and frying sausages. 'At least this will keep the sausages fresh', said one optimistic cook, pulling sausages from three inches of water in a rain-filled box. If anything more was needed to demonstrate the local enthusiasm for the foreshore park, this event was surely enough.

Besides the great organising efforts by Katie and Eric Gidney and Jeanette and Gwen Knox, the Society owes particular thanks to the Fellowship of English Ancient Rites who did a great job. They organised the Punch and Judy, the dances, the mulled wine, the bonfire and the witch - without them it wouldn't have been possible. Jerry Davis was the essential link between the Glebe Society and the Fellowship.

The celebration ended two months of hard work since the Spring Festival. Willing volunteers have spent hours each weekend clearing the site, taking away truckloads of rubbish and rubble, planting trees and flowers on the site. Besides the work on the site, Glebe Society members in conjunction with the 4-Shores Committee have sent a 30-page submission to the State Government on the park. The conclusion to the submission is reproduced below. A submission has also been sent to the Heritage Council on the basis of the aesthetic needs which the park will meet, emphasising that all these innercity sites will become vital centres of social and sporting life. The unions have been approached to consider placing green bans on some of the sites

which the 4-Shores Committee is defending. There is already a green ban on Weston Park and apparently one is being seriously considered for Black-wattle Bay.

BUT - we're glad everyone enjoyed the Guy Fawkes night ... but it may have been for the last time! There are signs that the bulldozers may move in at the end of this month. There is a current development approval for the site, and Burns Philp are about to move.

THIS IS URGENT: if the park is to be saved, people must write now to Neville Wran and

Paul Landa. Please write and appeal for an interim conservation order pending consideration of the submission to the Heritage Council and for suspension of all current development pending consideration by the ministers of the financial solutions to the problem. Please write to:

The Honourable Paul Landa MLC
Minister for Planning and Environment
139 Macquarie Street
Sydney 2000 AND

The Honourable Neville Wran Premier of NSW Parliament House Sydney 2000

It is also a good idea to send a copy of each letter to our member:

The Honourable P.D.Hills
Minister for Industrial Relations, Technology and
Energy,

c/- the Chief Secretary's Office,
121 Macquarie Street
Sydney 2000

REMEMBER - Glebe is a foreshores suburb without a waterfront park. If you don't act now the Black-wattle Bay Park may be gone for good.

4-Shores Committee contacts:

Eric and Katie Gidney, 19 Cook St, Glebe 660-5093 Nick & Annette O'Neill, Balmain, President, 827-3603 David & Sue Millar, Balmain, Secretary, 818-1154 Nick Lloyd, Annandale, 82-1262 Dennis Grafton, White Bay, 827-2793

THE 4-Shores COMMITTEE SUBMISSION - CONCLUSION :

Return the Harbour Foreshores to the people :

We are asking the State Government to -

- 1. Obtain the dedication of the land zoned public open space in Interim Development Order No. 16 of 1975 Municipality of Leichhardt, and to add to that a waterfront park 100 metres wide on Blackwattle Bay between Leichhardt Street and Cook Street.
- Purchase Weston Street site, the land on Darling Harbour adjacent to Peacock Point Park.
- Purchase some of the land on the southern shore of Mort Bay.
- 4. Purchase part of the Hosking Street site.
- 5. Purchase part of the Dickson Primer site.
- 6. Purchase the parkland at Stephen Street.

We are asking the State Government to negotiate with its statutory authority, the Maritims Services Board, and to obtain as public open space the following land -

- Waterfront strips, plus access on Rozelle Bay, from Chapman Street to Pope Paul VI Park.
- 2. The 'tank farm' in Balmain.
- The unused land above the White Bay Container terminal.
- 4. A walkway around the Maritime Services Board depot in Balmain.

In order that out proposal to link the water-front parks with walkways is fully implemented, the Leichhardt Municipal Council will have to implement a policy of requiring the developers of all waterfront land to dedicate at least 10 metres of the waterfrontage of that land as public open space.

Our final request is that the Planning and Environment Commission and the Leichhardt Municipal Council commence planning for the appropriate redevelopment of the A.N.L. and Caltex Oil Depot sites.

One of the few benefits of the present economic slump is that it has presented us with a unique opportunity to put significant parts of the Harbour foreshore back into the public domain. However action is urgently required otherwise this land will be redeveloped and lost to the public forever.

Annandale, Balmain and Glebe are all seriously disadvantaged in relation to public open space. All these suburbs have significantly less than the minimum standard set for public open space.

All the people of Sydney and of the State benefit from the container terminals at Glebe Island, at White Bay and Mort Bay and from the storage depots at White Bay and Ballast Point, but it is the people of Annandale, Balmain and Glebe who suffer the noise, pollution and danger caused by those facilities. In addition the people of these suburbs will be required to suffer pollution caused by the greatly extended coal loader in Balmain. What we are asking for is but small recompense for the loss of amenity caused by the presence of those industries which must exist for the benefit of all.

Finally we repeat our point that what we are requesting will not impede industrial and residential development in this area.

Schools

GLEBE HIGH SCHOOL:

Don't forget the meeting to be held on Tuesday 14 November at 8.00 pm in the Forest Lodge Public School!! Everyone who is concerned about how the new High School will be run should be there.

The purpose of the meeting is to gather together parents and citizens interested in the establishment of the proposed High School, to talk about curriculum development and other relevant matters, such as a school canteen, school uniforms and setting up a Parents and Citizens Association.

Mr J.E. Penman, a Departmental Inspector, will be present with audiovisual material to show proposals for the school buildings and to answer questions about the project. Also present will be Mrs Totti Cohen, President of Federation of P&C Associations in N.S.W.

Bidura:

GLEBE ACTION GROUP - BIDURA :

The Glebe Society is supporting the activities of the Glebe Action Group which has been formed to protest about the size of the proposed development of a Remand Centre at the Bidura site and about the secrecy with which the proposals have been surrounded. Neither the Society nor the Action Group opposes a remand centre in Glebe, but both oppose what is currently planned. The Action Group's petition points out that:

'The Departments of Public Works and Youth and Community Services now propose to demolish the existing single-storey welfare building and construct a 'multi-function complex' which will contain two courtrooms, a recreation hall, accommodation for fifty children, fifty-five employees and provide basement parking for fifty-two cars. The proposed building will be four and a half stories above the Glebe Point Road level and six stories above the Avon Street level (there is a considerable fall across the site).'

Articles and letters about the proposal have appeared in the Sydney Morning Herald and The Glebe.

The Glebe Action Group has supplied the Bulletin with the following information on their actions:

Glebe Action Group - Proposed Bidura Remand Centre and Court Complex:

The Glebe Action Group was formed by residents concerned about proposed new Metropolitan Remand Centre and Court Complex to be built on the Bidura site between Glebe Point Road and Avon Street, and with a side frontage to Ferry Lane.

There are three basic causes for concern:

- the secrecy by the responsible authorities, ie Leichhardt Council and the Departments of Youth and Community Services and Public Works concerning the propsed development.
- the scale and character of the proposed development in relation to the surrounding terrace houses. Also, the proposed security fence on Avon St and Ferry Lane frontages will have a drastic effect on the amenity of the area.
- the impact of increased traffic on the surrounding narrow residential lanes; the proposed widening of Ferry Lane by resuming terrace house land and the proposal to put 'No Standing' signs along part of Avon Street.

Moreover, residents feel that Bidura, which is an historic building, worthy of public inspection, is not being put to proper use as a matron's and superintendent's residence; Bidura would be better used as a court building, in which case the public would have some access, at least, to it.

In relation to the architectural merit of Bidura, the proposed six-storey concrete development is not suitable.

The proposed complex is of the scale and character of a prison - is this the way a modern government sees a so-called 'home' for children between 13 and 16 years of age?

Action to date:

- + Article, Sydney Morning Herald (Friday 6 Oct)
- + Residents report, alternative schematic design, and petition of 500 signatures presented to the Premier, Mr Wran.
- + Articles. The Glebe
- + Letters, S.M.H.
- + Council meeting, October 24th G.A.G. made formal application to speak and H. Hewitt, spokesperson, spoke at the meeting, asking Council to amend the conditions it had attached to its approval of the development in the light of:
- (a) scale and character of proposed development
- (b) impact on residential streets, and to make such objections known to the relevant departments. Reasonable requests, we thought, but

Mayor Rodwell dismissed them as 'hogwash'. Nick Origlass proposed the motion to amend the conditions and Izzy Weiner seconded it, but Council simply did not vote on it. Acting Town Planner, Kenna, simply stated that Council did not have the right to refuse a State Government development - which was irrelevant - and Council moved on to the next item. After insistent demands from residents, Mayor Rodwell finally said that the motion had been defeated. Alderman Cawley refused to comment.

Proposed action:

- + Petition to State Government protesting at the manner in which Leichhardt Council continues to ignore residents' rights in regard to this and other developments (Contact G.A.G. Ph: 692-0716)
- + Meetings with Paul Landa, National Trust, Heritage Commission concerning the scale and character of proposed development in regard to both Bidura and surrounding terrace houses.
- + Meetings with Mr Jackson, Minister for Youth and Community Services, and Mr Ferguson, Minister for Public Works, to discuss the proposed development and argue for resident participation in a redesign.
- + A thousand posters to be silk-screened and posted around Leichhardt Municipality to advertize our campaign.
- + As much publicity as possible letters to ministers, S.M.H., signatures on petition etc.

CONTACT: G.A.G. Ph: 692-0716 (H.Hewitt)
Glebe Action Group.

BIGGER CITY AREA

Glebe & Paddo back into City Council

Sydney's City Council boundaries will be expanded after the Lord Mayoral election.

Although proposals have yet to be finalised by the Boundaries Commission it seems certain to recommend that the City Council be granted a wide area of territory encompassing Glebe, Leichhardt, Marrickville, South Sydney, Paddington and Woollahra.

The new boundaries could increase the City Council's present area of 5.2 sq. miles to 11 sq.

The Commission has already made financial enquiries into neighbouring inner-city municipalities regarding the feasibility of the new boundaries.

The next step is for the Commission to draw up proposals and present them to the Minister for Local Government. Harry lensen

Jensen.

Mr Jensen has stated that the Local Government boundaries will only be changed when they benefit all areas concerned.

He said the new boundaries would have to save the ratepayers money and provide better services without increasing rates.

Already the Minister has

Already the Minister has received a storm of protests over any changes to the present boundaries.

But the Minister's view is that most protests come from people with certain interests and that the majority of ratepayers would support the new boun-

daries if the changes resulted in more effi-

Politically an expanded territory for the City Council would considerably help the election of a Labor Mayor.

Mayor.
The areas of Glebe and Forrest Lodge are strong-holds for ALP resident voters as are South Sydney and Marrickville.
It can be argued that

It can be argued that these inner-city areas would be best handled under the one administration.

The City of Sydney's boundaries covered a much larger area before reductions were made in 1968.

Many argue that the boundaries should revert back to the old territory. Labor supporters claim

Labor supporters claim that since the boundaries were reduced the ALP lost three successive Lord Mayoral elections and is likely to lose a fourth on November 4.

Any expansion of the existing territory would increase the Labor vote.
Understandably the

crease the Labor vote.
Understandably the
Civic Reform opposes any
Continued page 2

Continued from page 1 alteration to the present boundaries.

The State Government is taking every measure to give the electorate the impression that any boundary alterations will be fair.

The Boundaries Com-

The Boundaries Commission is not directed by the Government as to the recommendations it should make nor does the Minister for Local Government have to accept the recommendations and advice tendered by the Commission.

Mr Jensen stated that "the members of the Boundaries Commission have long and comprehensive experience in Local Government affairs and they are well qualified for the duties they perform."

"It can, therefore, be expected that boundary changes will occur only where it can be shown that advantages to the community concerned will result."

The above article is reproduced with the permission of the editor of Sydney Shout, Patrick Cusick, who told the Bulletin that the Sydney Shout was very much interested in developments in Glebe, and interested in carrying material which we thought was important. Thank goodness there are publications like the Sydney Shout. Anyone wishing to contact the paper should ring 296-187 (news), 291-751 (advertising).

Anyone interested in commenting on Glebe and the merits of being included under the City of Sydney Council can write to:

The Local Government Boundaries Commission, 657 Pacific Highway, St Leonards. 2065. ph : 439 8299.

There will be an article on the Society's views in the next Bulletin.

LETTERS:

FEDERAL ROAD BRIDGE :

The Editor, Sydney Morning Herald, Dear Sir,

In the 'Herald' of Saturday 9.9.78 there was an article regarding the bridge on Federal Park Road which has been closed for 10 years.

There are good reasons for this situation and for the demolition of the existing bridge and replacing it with a foot/cycle bridge.

- (1) Federal Park Road runs alongside two large parks, Jubilee and Federal, which are used for sporting and recreation. Opening the bridge would drastically change a peaceful retreat to a traffic nightmare.
- (2) If opened, traffic would filter through many narrow streets in a wide area of the Glebe.
- (3) The intersection at Johnston and the Crescent would become even more dangerous than at present.

What Leichhardt Council should be pressing for is the re-zoning of the waterfront industrial strip on one side of Federal Park Road and incorporating the road to form a larger park serving The Glebe and Annandale, two suburbs recognised to be extremely deficient in public open space.

E.J. Sandblom, President.

FREEWAYS :

The Hon. P.F. Cox, Minister for Transport and Minister for Highways, Dear Sir.

The Glebe Society is very concerned at recent press statements regarding freeway corridors in the inner suburbs. These statements indicate that they are 'under review', which conflicts with the previously announced abolition.

The Society would appreciate a clarification of exactly what is meant by 'under review' (if this is the case), as we believe that Glebe residents deserve some peace of mind on the freeway issue.

We look forward to your reply, Yours faithfully,

E.J. Sandblom, President.

LYNDHURST :

The Hon. N. Wran, Premier, Dear Mr Wran,

During a visit to England this year I was interested to learn of the use being made of an Edwardian manor in Cheshire for residential adult education courses. I believe the house is also used, at higher rates, by business firms for managerial training courses.

I enclose a brochure about the courses being offered in 1978 at Burton Manor.

I understand that the New South Wales Government is looking into uses for Lyndhurst which is, I believe, no longer scheduled for demolition in view of the decision to abandon the North Western Freeway through Glebe. May I suggest an investigation of the feasibility of restoring the house for use as a city centre for residential adult education courses in elegant surroundings and supported by good quality catering? The size of Lyndhurst istelf is likely to be insufficient to provide all the residential accommodation needed by such a centre, but some of the houses originally acquired in the area in anticipation of demolitions for the freeway might well be renovated for such a use.

In association with such a centre, if it were established, other supporting cultural and educational facilities could be provided. For instance, a pleasant room of a size for chamber music performances, or for talks and lectures, available at a moderate hiring fee for local groups, would fill a need.

At a wider than local level, a restored Lyndhurst might be the home for special collections of cultural importance. For example, following the very successful conference of the International Board on Books for Young People (IBBY), organised by the Australian National Section of the Board in Sydney this year, the Section has acquired a collection of books in languages other than English which it is locking for a centre to house in. A centre in an inner-city area such as Glebe which includes a considerable population of migrant communities in and around it, would it seems be not inappropriate for something of this kind.

In brief, therefore, I am proposing an investigation of the possibility of using Lyndhurst as a general educational centre, not on an enormous scale, in ways that might benefit the community both locally and somewhat more widely. The present dilapidated state of the building is unpleasing, and it would be so welcome to local residents if the building could be restored in a fashion appropriate to its historical and architectural importance, but appropriate also for practical use.

Yours sincerely,
(Miss) Jeanette Knox,
Past President.

A REPLY :

Dear Miss Knox,

I am writing to thank you for your letter of 12th October in which you proposed a number of possible future uses for "Lyndhurst".

My colleague, the Minister for Planning and Environment, has the responsibility for investigating ways and means by which the restoration of "Lyndhurst" might be financed. In the interim, arrangements have been made for work to be carried out on the building to prevent any more deterioration, pending a decision on its future.

You may be sure that your suggestion will be borne closely in mind in the Government's further consideration of the uses to which "Lyndhurst" might be put. I have been pleased to bring your representations specially to Mr. Landa's attention.

Yours sincerely, Bill Haigh for the Premier.

pollution

Glebe must really be the nicest place to live! In Bulletins no 9 & 10 of last year we asked members to ring Eric Gidney if they had any pollution complaints, so that further action could be coordinated. In one year, we have had one call - despite the facts that Fletchers keepson banging away in defiance of the Noise Control Act, that the Bird and Lucas foundry keepson polluting the air in defiance of the Clean Air Act and the Public Health Act - and despite the smell from the Caneite factory on the Pyrmont side of Glebe Island Bridge, the early morning wake-up calls from heavy trucks, the threats of the Balmain Coal Loader fallout, to name just a few.

Either people are happy about these, or not doing anything about them - while there are many things that can be done. Most of these problems come under the auspices of the State Pollution Control Commission, whose director, Mr E.J. Coffey - in an address to 'Environment 78' - said that if a company couldn't afford pollution control, then it shouldn't be in business. Eric Gidney suggests that people interested should direct their complaints and suggestions to Mr Coffey at the State Pollution Control Commission, Head Office:

323 Castlereagh St., Sydney, 2000 and at the Complaints section - ph: 212-3769, perhaps reminding Mr Coffey of his words.

There are current efforts to stop the noise of hammering at Fletchers and the fumes and fallout from Bird and Lucas, but people affected do need to write letters. For any more information, Peter Heldorf (660-0217) is handling Fletchers and you can ring Eric Gidney (660-5093) for other pollution problems.

NEW MEMBERS :

Welcome to :

Margaret Scott A & J Birtchnell T. Jurd J. Walton Michael Becher Les & Sandy Howard-Bath Cheryl & Jacek Schilbach Hilary Hewitt Paul Coupe James Hodgson Claire & Rob Baxter Betty Sinclair Ernest Elphinstone Ann Finegan Hashish Ali Peter & Margaret Chadwick

FOR YOUR DIARY

Tuesday 14 November : High School Meeting

This very important meeting for parents and citizens concerning the planned Glebe High School is described in the 'Schools' section in this Bulletin. Forest Lodge High School at 8pm.

Thursday 16 November : Playreading

The playreading group did not die and will hold its last meeting for 1978 at 8pm at Dale Dengate's, 25B Avenue Rd. The play will be <u>Dimboola</u> - bring a copy if you have one - spare copies will be provided. All welcome: no acting ability or experience required. Enquiries: Jo Bastian: 660-7107.

Monday 20 November : The Monday Group.

This is a <u>new</u> date for the last meeting for 1978 - a new date for the return visit to the Art Gallery, to have lunch there and to see the current exhibits. This trip is being held after the great success of an earlier tour. All welcome. Enquiries: Pat Moore: 660-4178. The first meeting for 1979 will be held in February, details in future Bulletins.

Monday 20 November : Drinks at the Rowing Club.

The sixth meeting for a social drink for members to meet the Committee, from 6 to 7.30pm (and usually later) at the Rowing Club. Pay for what you drink - members will be there to sign you in.

Sunday 3 December : Coffee Morning

Another coffee and wine morning, at Merle Larcombe's, 14 Toxteth Rd, at 11.00 am. Come along and join us for a drink of coffee or wine (50 cents). NB: for Xmas party - earlier planned for this date - see below.

Monday 11 December : Christmas Party !!!

NB change of date. In view of the 5 November barbecue and the fact that the Balmain Assoc/Glebe Sciety cricket match will be held on 16 December, we thought people would like an indoor party for Christmas after all. Come along ,therefore, to the friendly Glebe Rowing Club (and of Ferry Rd) - whose catering we enjoyed last year - 7 for 7.30 pm. Buffet meal with beer, wine or soft drinks. Price: \$5 per head (pensioners \$3). We need to let the Rowing Club know numbers beforehand, so please give names and money to Jeanette Knox (660-7781), Merle Larcombe (660-0491), John Hoddinott (692-0071) or David Reeve (660-2207) by Wednesday 6 December at the latest.

Saturday 16 December : Annual Cricket Match

Brawny batsmen, frisky fielders, bamboozling bowlers, flannelled fools, or just cheery chricketers wanted. The annual Balmain Association-Glebe Society Cricket Match is scheduled for this date, commencing 11 am at Eastern Park, Lilyfield Road, Lilyfield. Volunteers to play, please contact Eric Sandblom (660-6593). Supporters, bring a picnic lunch. Slippery dips etc close by for children. End the year with a flourish!

Monday 8 January - Drinks at the Rowing Club Start the Glebe Society New Year with a drink with the Committee, 6 to 7.30pm at the Rowing Club. Details as for 20 Nov. (see above).

Sunday 21 January - "Glebe Day"

The planned 'Glebe Day' of the Sydney Festival, see daily press and Festival publicity for details. The Vintage Car Rally will be located around Jubilee Park, and various other activities will be happening in and around the Park. John Hoddinott is liaising with the Festival Committee and would be pleased to hear from any member with some time to help with local activities (692-0071).

Saturday 3 February - Coffee Morning

Drop in for a cup of coffee after shopping, 10.30 to 12.30 am at Gwen and Jeanette Knox's 26 Victoria Rd. Come along for the first coffee morning of 1979 .

Monday 19 February - Drinks at the Rowing Club The eighth meeting for a social drink with the Committee, 6 to 7.30pm at the Rowing Club. Details as for 20 November.

Saturday 24 February - Tranby Official Opening The official opening of the newly restored Tranby - a planned rip-roaring Glebe-style corroboree to celebrate and raise money for the Tranby Aboriginal Co-operative College. The Glebe Society wants to contribute to this excellent project - see details on Tranby in the next Bulletin.

Other activities around Glebe:

Sunday 26 November - Civil Liberties Xmas barbecu To be held at an estate near Picton - all welcome - enquiries : Betty Wright : 660-7582 (office hours).



WORKERS' EDUCATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF N WEA HOUSE, 72 BATHURST STREET, SYDNEY, N.S.W. 2000 GENERAL SECRETARY: Charles Bentley, Telephone 61 7449 EDUCATION OFFICER: Maureen M. Colman.

AUSTRALIAN ARCHITECTURE :

A course on Australian architecture at the WEA Summer School promises to be of exceptional inter est. It will include slide lectures, discussions and excursions to view historic buildings. The tutor will be J.M. Freeland, Professor of Architecture at the University of NSW and author of ma well-known books, such as Architecture in Austral and The Australian Pub. Professor Freeland is not only an eminent authority on his subject but a most interesting lecturer.

The Summer School, which will be held at Bathurst from January 6 - 13, offers twelve other courses ranging from philosophy to poetry. Accommodation is in modern single rooms and the all-inclusive fee for residents is \$170.

The School will be directed by Glebe Society member Maureen Colman. Maureen is also Education Off icer of the WEA and she can tell you all about th School if you ring her on 61-7449.

THE NEW MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE :

President: Eric Sandblom - 660-6593 Immediate Past President : Ralph Kaye -

660-2165

Senior Vice-President : Tony Larkum - 660-7030

Junior Vice-President : Peter Stanbury. Secretary: Betty Wright - 660-1875 Treasurer: John Hoddinott - 692-0071 Committee: Jeanette Knox - 660-7781

Eric Gidney - 660-5093

Tony Harfield.

Boris Sherban - 660-7552

Auditor : Alan Robertson

Bulletin editor: David Reeve - 660-2207 Distribution: Noeline Sandblom - 660-6593